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28 February 2006

Dear Sir/Madam

Proposals for introducing a Code for Sustainable Homes
The Home Builders Federation (HBF) is the trade association representing the interests of private house builders in England and Wales. Our members, who include all of the major homebuilders, are responsible for more than 80% of the new homes built every year.

The following response sets out comments on the consultation document on Proposals for Introducing a Code for Sustainable Homes. This response should be read in conjunction with the completed Response Form enclosed with this letter.

GENERAL OBSERVATIONS

The HBF recognises the need to work towards further improvements in the environmental performance and sustainability of new as well as existing homes. It is clear that current knowledge concerning climate change requires all those involved in housing provision and refurbishment to play their appropriate part in meeting the challenges we face.

In this connection we welcome the consultation on the Code for Sustainable Homes. This provides an opportunity to debate the very real issues about how best the public policy and regulatory framework can facilitate cost-efficient innovation by industry towards the achievement of the relevant objectives.

In this respect, while the proposals for the Code contain some interesting and positive elements, we feel that they raise a set of wider issues about how the future policy and regulatory environment should be structured.

We do not believe that these issues can be resolved to mutual satisfaction in the context of the current consultation alone. Unless they can be resolved, however, the usefulness of the Code will be subject to doubt.

Our suggestion would be therefore that a group of all the relevant stakeholders, including developers, is set up to consider how an effective future framework that encompasses policy, incentives and relevant regulation can be established.

We strongly believe that a wider focus is required than has so far been the case. There are many issues we would wish to raise about the future nature of building regulations including the basis for their revision.  Having an agreed approach to the evolution of building regulations over time is essential to the operation of any Code.

Equally, there is a need to look at incentives more widely than just within the Code itself.  Any voluntary Code should, in our view, form part of a wider set of incentives that address the issues involving the supply chain and consumers as well as developers.

For these and other reasons we would urge the Government to set up a stakeholder group to work on an overall strategy to sort out a clear way ahead on such matters. We would be very interested and happy to participate in such a group.

We would add that this approach would also be fully in line with the thinking that has emerged from the work of the Barker Recommendation 33 Steering Group looking at the obstacles to the greater use of Modern Methods of Construction.  A key conclusion of this work is that the policy and regulatory framework including the planning system and building regulations needs to be adapted and changed so that it can better create conditions that improve the business climate and incentives for innovation. We do therefore see a strong need to link the findings of the Barker Recommendation 33 work with thinking on the Code.  This is another reason why, in our view, it is necessary to establish a stakeholder group to look at the policy and regulatory framework for this important set of issues.

THE POLICY AND COMMERCIAL CONTEXT
More immediately, it is vital that if any Code is to succeed it should provide effective commercial incentives for companies to explore the market potential of different means of pushing forward the standards of building performance.

Some 90% of new housing is provided by the competitive private house building industry and house builders sell the bulk of their product to a mass retail market. Working with the realities of this market is therefore the only way in which standards can be advanced successfully.

There are two central aspects of the retail market for new homes that need to be taken into account in considering the Code – cost and lifestyle.

Current market experience is that with the exception of comparatively small niche markets, consumers are not willing to pay a price premium for additional sustainability features beyond those required by building regulations. In a price 

competitive market, where new homes compete with existing homes and additional costs cannot simply be passed on, this is a real consideration.

Lifestyle issues are also important. Changes in building design and performance need to be compatible with the way people wish to live. New homes that ignore this will not be as marketable as others. Equally, new homes that contain equipment or features that do not accord with the wishes of the consumer may not be successful in achieving the outcomes sought in terms of the environmental impact and may even be retro-fitted by their owners with less environmentally friendly features.

It is critical therefore that the Code works with these realities. Our detailed comments below are all connected with the need for such realism and certainly we do not consider that a voluntary Code will be adopted by industry unless the market realities have been properly thought through. In most respects, however, market realities would be equally an issue even were a non-voluntary approach pursued.

We would also point out in this context that any Code that does not work efficiently in market terms would risk damaging other Government objectives for housing. In particular, if a Code adds in practice to net additional costs or in some way makes new homes less attractive in the overall marketplace it will risk running counter to the Government’s wish to increase housing supply as a means of tackling the serious national under supply that currently exists. Not only would that worsen problems of affordability, but also it would have the unintended effect of placing greater reliance on the existing, less environmentally friendly stock.

THE NATURE OF THE CODE
A key consideration is therefore the nature of the Code.

In this respect we fully support the ideas within the proposed Code that focus on particular performance objectives without specifying how they should be achieved. It is exactly the avoidance of prescription in this way that would facilitate innovation by enabling companies to explore the most cost-efficient means of delivering the performance objectives in question. The related ability to vary the weighting of different performance objectives at different levels of the code from case to case is also helpful as this realistically allows for the fact that no two development situations or local markets are exactly the same.

On the other hand, we have a significant concern that the Code will not prove to be voluntary in practice. The main problem we see here is the Code’s relationship with the planning system.

It would appear that the Code could be required as a planning condition, thereby making compliance mandatory not voluntary.  This could cause further delays to planning applications.

The Labour Party manifesto for the code states:

From April 2006 all new homes receiving Government funding will meet the new Code for Sustainable Buildings and we will encourage local authorities to apply similar standards to private homes

All new homes built by RSLs (or others) with Housing Corporation funding will comply with higher levels of the Code together with homes developed by English Partnerships and any of the ODPM’s housing growth programmes.

Although there is a statement in the consultation document which says “That does not mean, however, that we intend that building to meet the Code standards should become a condition of planning consent”  there are serious concerns within the industry that not only will it become a condition of planning consent, but that such conditions will not always be applied at the entry level (i.e. 1 star) or at the same level by different authorities. If so, this would negate the potential advantages of simplifying the number and range of standards in play across the country and prospectively add significantly to costs. That in turn would reduce the market incentives to help pull through market innovations consistently.

As we all know the planning system does not operate in the same way as building regulations. Local plans are expressed in general terms, but detailed policies are often adopted in supplementary guidance that is not subject to an inspector’s examination in public.

In encouraging planning authorities to adopt the Code there is a real risk that individual authorities will adopt supplementary policies based on different levels of the Code or amalgams of the Code and other ideas. 

While these may well be lawful policies in planning terms, they could easily create a variety of different local requirements that would make it difficult to build up critical mass and economies of scale in taking innovation forward. In that case we would clearly be adding significantly to industry costs. That would in turn tend to increase house prices and reduce overall housing supply and as a result increase reliance on the existing, less environmentally friendly, stock. In other words both the Government’s housing supply and environmental objectives would lose out.

The HBF believes that it is imperative that planning authorities should be expressly prohibited from imposing conditions on planning consents to require use of the Code.  This would ensure that the implementation of Building regulations and related legislation could not be affected by subjective decisions by local politicians and other groups.

A related concern is that current public debate clearly indicates that in some cases environmental arguments are serving as a means of advancing a case against an increase in housing supply. We would certainly be very concerned, therefore, that the Code should not have the unintended effect of reinforcing anti-development pressures with all the serious social and economic consequences that would have.

Given the above we cannot see the code being an efficient and cost effective way of encouraging further improvements in sustainability in an increased housing supply if the door is left open to it being applied as a condition by local planning authorities. 

DETAILED COMMENTS

Essential Elements – Minimum Standards

Energy Efficiency – Part L 2006 will have to be achieved from April this year. The cost of this is not included in the RIA for the code but clearly it is an additional cost burden to the industry. This cost will vary from company to company but a conservatively estimated amount is between £700 and £800. It is suggested that to attain Level 1 (i.e. two levels below that required for RSLs etc) will cost another £608, making a total of £1408 to achieve the absolute minimum. 

Water Efficiency – It is feared that the proposed base entry figure of 125 litres per head pre day will lead to house builders omitting power showers from their developments. These are very popular with the house buying public and as such we will see buyers of new homes retro-fitting power showers for themselves that they have bought from their local DIY centre. These will not be as efficient as those fitted in new build and there are safety concerns if they are not installed by a competent person. A figure of 135 litres per head per day would negate these fears.  

Generally the UK has a more than adequate annual rainfall so it would be better to include water conservation as an optional element.  In the south-east, one of the areas where the government wants more housing but there are problems with water supply, it could be used to attain more points while in other areas, other aspects would be more important - this flexibility would give a better result in terms of sustainability nationally.

Surface Water Management – The use of SuDS as an essential element in the Code is a concern in as much as sewage undertakers are still reluctant to adopt them. This leaves the maintenance either with the developer or passed to the purchaser via a management company. For a voluntary code to work it is essential that the right legislation is in place to enable these schemes to be adopted.

Materials – Preparing an inventory of materials/products used in the construction of the home and the development is a time-consuming exercise. That said it is not a reason on its own to not take up a voluntary code at its base level.

Site Waste Management (during construction) – Adopting and implementing a site waste management plan (including monitoring of waste) at code threshold would not (as mentioned in Materials) be a reason on its own to not take up a voluntary code at its base level.

Household Waste Management – The 0.8m3 storage asked for in the consultation document is achievable as long as it is external to the property (i.e. dustbin etc:) It is not clear in the consultation document whether this is the case. If this were internal it would have an adverse effect on kitchen design, particularly at the lower end of the market.

CONCLUSIONS

We would agree with the principle of a proposal for “The establishment of a single national Code for Sustainable Buildings (the Code)….” as suggested by the Sustainable Buildings Task Group in their report Better buildings - better lives.
We would also support the objective stated at the beginning of the Regulatory Impact Assessment that “the Code should be cost-effective, practical and flexible enough to be achievable by all.”
However, to meet this test, the introduction of any single national and voluntary code would need to take into account the following:

1. The proposed position on the code’s relationship to the planning system is ineffectual and confusing. If planning authorities impose the Code via planning conditions, what level will they try to set?  Given that English Partnerships will be requiring Level 3 Local Authorities are unlikely to want any less.  This would mean further negotiations and additional delays in obtaining planning consent thereby slowing the whole house building process and leading to even greater shortages in housing supply.  It would also mean that the Code would be mandatory not voluntary.

2. There are not as yet any points set against the different elements and their levels. Therefore one cannot even begin to work out any form of costing for the various levels beyond the £1408 to achieve Level 1. We would welcome the chance to give a more considered response to this particular part of the Code once there is a points system in place.

3. There are worries surrounding the inclusion of SuDs in the essential elements, given the unresolved issues relating to their maintenance.

4 It would be better to extend the rating system to include existing homes so that new homes could be compared with second hand. There is also a danger that if Level 3 is a minimum on some sites, Levels 1 and 2 will become unusable. If there were, for instance, 10 levels with 5 stars being an entry level new home, this would give both the second hand and the new homes sector scope for improvement while allowing comparisons across the  whole housing market. 

5 Water efficiency around the country would be better served at a 135 litres/head/day level. Some parts of the country are not experiencing water shortages so it seems harsh (and unnecessary) to impose a lower level and therefore increased costs on these areas.

6 Effective transitional arrangements must be designed so that those homes already required to comply with EcoHomes are not then penalised by the introduction of a Code with a different ratings system. 

If the objective is a truly voluntary national Code and these issues can be satisfactorily resolved the HBF would endorse it and offer our full support to its implementation.

I would also reiterate that it has become clear when considering the proposals for the Code, that such a Code must be viewed as part of a bigger picture. There is urgent need for an all-party group to consider an improved policy and regulatory framework including other necessary incentives to facilitate the increased house building that the government wishes to see.  Possible risks associated with climate change need to be balanced by recognition of current (and future) demands for housing and the aspirations of ordinary citizens.  The HBF would be more than happy to assist in any such review. 

Yours faithfully

D F Mitchell

Technical Director

Enc.
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